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ABSTRACT 
Climate change is a component of a broader culture war being waged in North America. In one camp are 
environmentalists, almost all (but not all) climate scientists, and a few politicians; in the other camp are pro-
business and/or free enterprise outfits or governments and the fossil fuel industry.  These two camps both 
have good things to say, but they talk at each other rather than to each other, about different things, and 
neither side listens much to the other. Each side tends to regard the other as pernicious and hypocritical, with 
good reason. Trying to make sense of all this are the masses in the middle, who wonder how there could be 
scientists on both sides of a scientific issue and why a few degrees of warming are such a big deal. 
 
While the culture war perseveres, the science in support of anthropogenic warming is robust, and has been 
strengthened by new studies published in 2019. Evidence for the mainstream theory (mainly increasing 
greenhouse gases, along with other human effects) includes anomalous rate and magnitude of current 
warming, simultaneous tropospheric warming and stratospheric cooling, decreasing outward-bound longwave 
radiation at wavelength bands at which greenhouse gases absorb such radiation, increasing amounts of 
longwave radiation received at the earth’s surface, and results of experiments with earth system models, 
including (a) generally successful hindcasting and (b) comparison of past model projections to observations. 
 
There is no robust alternative hypothesis to explain current warming; claims of a solar cause are specious as 
solar irradiance is and has been generally decreasing. Consequently, skepticism/denial generally takes the 
form of attempts to discredit the practice of or conclusions of mainstream science; these attempts are 
sometimes temporarily successful and may improve the practice of mainstream science.  Skepticism is 
amplified by circulation of fake news, particularly in the oil patch. 

Judging from available evidence, climate modeling is successful enough that projections of future climates 
should be taken seriously (as general, not precise, indicators).  A business-as-usual scenario is projected to 
lead to about 5° of warming over pre-industrial by 2100; a quick-change scenario in which CO2 emissions start 
to decline very soon and are near zero by 2050 leads to a projection of perhaps 1.5° warming by 2100. Many 
observers suspect the century will end with 4° of warming, which big-picture scientists think will result in 
intolerable living conditions in some parts of the world, massive migrations away from coasts (with consequent 
conflicts), loss of agricultural land, extinction of a sizable proportion of the world’s species, a more acidic 
ocean, exacerbation of water scarcity, and a many-trillion-dollar dent in the world economy (“Imagine 
something similar to the Great Depression of 1929 hitting the world, but this time it never ends”).  A wild card in 
these considerations of the future is the degree of technological and economic success of carbon 
sequestration. 
 
The current situation in Canada is that a majority of the population sees climate change as a serious problem 
for which some kind of action should be taken, but they are not ready to take that action. The question of what 
decisions society can/should/will make in the next few decades remains intractable. 



BIOGRAPHY  
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